
MINUTES
An Emergency School Board Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Trout Creek School District #6 was held on Thursday, April 23, 2020 at 7:00pm. In compliance with the Governor’s emergency declaration 3/29/20 Stay-At-Home Order and social distancing restrictions this meeting was held with electronic means. 
Mr. Linderman conducted a roll call of Trustees. In attendance were Board Members: Mike Linderman, Chairperson, Ms. Liz Stender, Penny James and Dieter Jaegers, Absent Trustee Ernie Trustee. Also, in attendance were Principal Debbie Phillips, District Clerk Regina Skoczylas, Assistant Clerk Gabriele Ohning, Trout Creek School staff members Maintenance Supervisor Craig Barrus as well as Tracy Bennett, Cody Linderman, Taylor Etienne, Marion Stonehocker, Libby Swanson, Jeffreyanne VonHeeder, Stephanie Wortley, Donn Morris, Dave Sorenson. Members of the public: Sara Dana, Mary E. Meyer, Kelsey Brown and Ashley Block 
Mr. Linderman called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.

All were requested to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mr. Linderman thanked the visitors for joining the electronic meeting.  There were no public comments.
Mr. Linderman made a motion: In light of recent concerns regarding the COVID-19 Plan and Update with the review and acceptance of Policy 1900.  I move the Board of Trustees of Trout Creek School, District #6, continue the declaration an unforeseen emergency in accordance with Sections 20-9-802 through 20-9-806, MCA and amend the posted agenda.  Motion:  M. Linderman   1st Liz Stender 2nd . P. James, All were in favor. 

Mr. Linderman opened the meeting with a review of the Governor Bullock’s recent change of the Stay-At-Home Order and the lifting the closure of school’s order effective May 7, 2020: The decision to reopen schools, the Governors allowance that local school boards are to make the decision that is in the best interest of the students, their families, the facility and the community as a whole.  Certainly, more data is needed and we must do what makes sense for our school and our community; relying on the professionals around us for information and direction. Tonight’s meeting requested by Trustee Penny James will give us the opportunity as a Board to make a decision that will carry us to the end of this school year. We understand that the decisions we make tonight are based on the data we have and should the situation warrant it; come the start of the next school year. We may have to come back together to make more or different decisions to protect our students, teachers and staff.

Mr. Linderman asked Mrs. Phillips is she had any feedback from parents regarding the updated allowance to reopen school for in-person instructions. Mrs. Phillips stated those parents she spoke to, except for one parent, all were in favor of school remaining closed for the remainder of this school year. 

Mr. Linderman asked for input from each of the Trustees present.  Ms. James offered that she reached out to the Sanders County Health Nurse, neighboring school staff and Board member as a ‘check and balance’. All felt strongly that opening school would be built on a level of assumptions that all would be able and willing to comply to the Governors School Reopening Considerations/Guidelines.  She continued that she was concerned that there would not be enough time to build systems to support the Plan. Followed by who will enforce the Plan in addition to the academic strain it will place on teachers for the next few weeks to have to provide a curriculum for both the classroom student and the remote learning student.  She ended with her position that from a safety standpoint the opening of school for these next few weeks as “not a good move” as if we can plan, comply or enforce we very well could be putting our students, staff, and community at additional risk”.
Ms. Stender agreed with Ms. James from a health perspective she agreed that the re-opening of school would increase the possibility of exposure and risks for the students, staff and community. Ms. Stender expressed concern regarding the students who are now academically at risk, falling behind. She asked how  the teachers were to identify these students and what is the plan to intervene.

Mr. Jaegers stated he agreed with every position already presented and added that ‘this thing is at our door step..” hunting, fishing and local bars opening for expanded business this is a serious concern of this community and it is going to put everyone at risk. 

Mr. Linderman stated he agrees and that the Trustees appear to be in alignment. This is a very small community so the health risks are an important consideration. He added that there needs to be a monitoring plan to put in stop gaps for those students who are unwilling or unable to manage the online curriculum. Mr. Linderman invited the teachers attending this meeting to provide follow up discussion regarding determining and maintaining proficiency and how that proficiency would be graded. 

Mr. Linderman asked the teachers present their thoughts regarding reopening of school for face to face instruction. The Teacher’s representative presented a letter from the MFPE requesting that all school boards vote to maintain school closures through the end of this current school year. The teachers present expressed that while they wanted to have classroom education, they did not want to have school reopened at the risk of one student or staff member’s health.

Mr. Linderman asked Mr. Barrus how difficult it would be for him to maintain the School Reopening Considerations as it relates to cleaning and maintenance. Mr. Barrus stated that there is a difficult item receiving backordered supplies, the plan is impossible based on current staffing levels. Mr. Linderman acknowledged that these factors, in addition to those previously discussed to “‘pretty much slam the door on  face to face education for now”.   

Motion / approval to reopen school on May 7th 2020 : Mr. Linderman called for the following Motion :

I move that Trout Creek School, in the intertest of safety and well-being to continue distance learning for the remainder of this current school year. There will be no instances of face-to-face instruction for the remainder of the current school year through June 30, 2020.
Motion:  1st D. Jaegers   2nd L. Stender   All were in favor. 

Motion and Approval Policy 1900- Expanded Covid Policy

Motion: M Linderman    1st  P James         2nd          D Jaegers             All were in Favor

Motion and Approval: Policy Revision # 1901 District Policy and Procedures

Motion: M. Linderman   1st  D. Jaegers    2nd  L. Stender        All were in Favor
Motion and Approval: Policy # 1902   Alternative Grading Policy update 

Motion: M. Linderman   1st L. Stender   2nd  P. James      All were in Favor

Motion and Approval: Policy 1903       School District Managing Meeting / Gatherings Option #2

 Motion: M. Linderman   1st D. Jaegers    2nd   L. Stender     All were in Favor
Motion and Approval Policy 1904        Use of Transportation Funds 

Motion: M. Linderman      1st : D. Jaegers
2nd :  P. James    All were in favor
Motion and Approval Policy 1905      Student, Staff Community Health and Safety 

Motion: :M. Linderman
     1st  P, James      2nd  L Stender
Motion and Approval Policy 1906 and 1906 P Student instruction  & Educations Services

Motion : M. Linderman      1st : L. Stender
2nd : D. Jaegars   All were in favor

Motion and Approval of Policy 1907 read as “ "I move that the board of trustees declare an unforeseen emergency within the meaning of that term as set forth in Title 20, Chapter 9, Part 8, to become immediately effective and to continue through June 30, 2020. This motion is based on COVID-19 risks; in recognition that the Governor's waiver of student instruction time will expire on May 7; and in recognition that the Governor's April 22, 2020 Directive implicating Executive Orders 2- 2020 and 3-2020 specify that elected school boards and their districts that adopt their own declaration of emergency will continue to receive all state funding, including transportation funding.  
 Motion : M. Linderman      1st : D. Jaegars
2nd : L  Stender    All were in favor

Motion and Approval Policy 1908 & 1908 F   Family Engagement     
Motion : TABLED     1st                2nd                       All were in Favor

Motion and Approval Policy 1909  Human Resources & Personnel
Motion : M Linderman    1st    D. Jaegers         2nd   L. Stender                  All were in Favor
Motion and Approval Policy 1910   Personnel Use of Leave

Motion : M Linderman    1st    D. Jaegars            2nd    P. James                   All were in Favor

Motion and Approval Policy 1911  School District Budget Adoption & Amendment& Audit

 Motion : M Linderman    1st    D. Jaegars            2nd     P. James                  All were in Favor

Motion and Approval Policy 1912  School District Elections During Emergency 
Motion : M Linderman    1st      D, Jaegars          2nd       P. James                All were in Favor

Mr. Linderman thanks the Trustees, the teachers and the staff present for their input , cooperation and their support of this decision in the best interest of the heath of the Trout Creek School Community. 
With no additional items to discuss the meeting was adjourned at 8:40 PM. 
Respectfully Submitted,
______________________________________________
Regina Skoczylas, 

District Clerk
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Approved,

_______________________________________________

Michael Linderman, 
 Chair
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